
 

 

 
 
 

TOWN OF SIDNEY 

 
BEACON WHARF SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 

 
December 2, 2020 

 
Meeting held via Zoom Videoconferencing 

 

 
Present:  Councillor P. Wainwright; Councillor C. Rintoul; Councillor S. Duncan; Scott Dallimore; 
  Rob Milne         
 
Staff:    Randy Humble, CAO; Andrew Hicik, Director of Corporate Services; Jenn Clary,  
   Director of Engineering; Alison Verhagen, Senior Manager of Current Planning; Tara  
   Mason, Recording Clerk 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER: 

R. Milne called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. 
 

2. TERRITORIAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT: 

 R. Milne respectfully acknowledged that this meeting is being held on the traditional territory of 
 the W̱SÁNEĆ First Nations. 

 
3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
 
 Moved by: Councillor C. Rintoul 

Seconded: S. Dallimore 
 
  That the agenda be adopted as circulated. 

MOTION CARRIED 
4. ADOPTION OF MINUTES; 

 
Moved by: Councillor P. Wainwright 
Seconded: Councillor S. Dallimore 
 
  That the minutes be adopted as circulated. 

MOTION CARRIED 
 

5. UPDATE FROM RECENT SNC MEETING: 

   
 J. Clary provided update on SNC meeting that took place December 1st. SNC provided 
 overview of what they have done so far. Overall, inspection of pontoon was positive. The 
 concrete is in good condition, hatches on top need to be replaced and top needs to be 
 resurfaced. If the Town were to move forward pontoon should be dry docked to inspect the 
 underside. 
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 SNC did a review of the Hood Canal storm event with hurricane force winds in 1979 that 
 damaged part of the bridge. SNC concluded that Sidney shouldn’t see anything that 
 severe in the Haro Strait. SNC believes that a building can be constructed on the  wharf. Due to 
 the depth of the pontoon some dredging of the ocean floor would be required to get it close 
 enough to shore. Pontoon has existing anchor points that could potentially be reused. SNC 
 advised that small boats could access the centre of the pontoon but not during storm 
 events. It would be best to have the pontoon dry docked while building a platform 
 between the two sections. Shouldn’t be an issue to run utilities out to a potential building. 
 Orientation of wharf and anchor points have not been determined yet. 
 

6.  UPDATE FROM SUB-COMMITTEES: 

 
a. Environmental impact  

 Councillor Wainwright advised that three marine biologists from LGL have agreed to work 
 with sub-committee. Received CAD files from SNC that show footprints of the different 
 options. Waiting for habitat map from SNC. Sub-committee is seeking information on 
 duration of construction window. Will also need CAD file for floating pontoon to determine 
 footprint that will need to be dredged and how much sediment will  need to be removed. 
 Committee discussed the orientation of a floating structure, ultimately the recommended 
 orientation will come from SNC.  
 

b.   Visual impacts  
 J. Clary advised that the GIS specialist for the Town is working on 3D modelling for the four 
 shortlisted options.   
 

c.   P3 options 
 Sub-committee was waiting for feedback from SNC on the viability of structures. Will meet 
 before Christmas break to discuss.  

          
7. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION IN DECEMBER: 
 

a. Determine if budget required for costing surrounding/connecting infrastructure prior 
to public engagement. 
 
A.Hicik suggested setting aside an additional $15,000 for possible consulting services. 
Councillor Rintoul suggested additional money for detailed inspection of the floating 
structure. Committee agreed that budget should cover ballpark costing for all options, not 
just floating structure. Committee will discuss budget amount during January 6th meeting. 
J. Clary will follow up with SNC and request the cost for a detailed inspection prior to dry 
docking as well as the cost of dry docking. 

 
b. How critical is daytime moorage? Sidney Spit Ferry and other commercial boating    
 operations?      
 
 Councillor Wainwright suggested that these items are not critical, operations could be 
 relocated elsewhere, could add value but not a mandatory requirement.  A. Verhagen 
 advised that the waterfront plan process identified importance of access to the waterfront, 
 not critical at this location but needs to go somewhere. Councillor Rintoul suggested it would 
 be an asset to have transient moorage at the wharf as it is a challenge to find in Sidney. 
 R. Milne suggested that these questions should be part of the public engagement. 
 Committee discussed seasonal vs. year round access for daytime moorage. A. Verhagen 
 suggested starting with seasonal and seeing how it goes. 
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c. Perceived heritage value of Fish Market.  

 
 Councillor Rintoul suggested that the building is iconic but could be replicated. Committee   
 acknowledged value of structure for photographs, tourism. Could incorporate some other sort 
 of  iconic visual element. Committee agreed to get feedback from potential partners and 
 existing lease holders as part of P3 options.  
     

d.   How critical are structures on the wharf?  
 
Committed discussed floating wharf, as the water would more accessible it will draw people, 
even without structures. There could be value with just moorage. Most committee members 
agreed that a structure on a new wharf is very important, but ultimately up to public consultation. 
Committee agreed to have SNC fully evaluate structures. A. Hicik advised that for commercial 
structures, potential operator needs to pay full cost. Councillor Wainwright suggested that 
community has an interest in some sort of shelter for storm or whale watching. Vehicular access 
may be necessary if there is a structure. Discussed access ramp for vehicles, whether it’s 
necessary for emergency access. Fire Department will need to be consulted. 

     
8. STAFF MEMO: 
 
 a. Beacon Wharf Replacement Financing 
 
 Moved by: Councillor Rintoul 
 Seconded: Councillor Duncan 
 
  That the report be received for information. 
            MOTION CARRIED 
 
9. CORRESPONDENCE: 
 
 No correspondence 
 
10. GENERAL DISCUSSION (Q&A): 
 
 Councillor Wainwright looking into obtaining wave data instrumentation. Committee may be 
 able to rent an RBRvirtuoso. Committee also discussed setting up a weather station to 
 measure wind speeds. Councillor Wainwright advised that there may be an opportunity to work 
 with one of the local marinas. Further investigation is required. 
    
11. NEXT MEETING: JANUARY 6, 2021 
   
12. ADJOURNMENT: 
 

Moved by:  Councillor P. Wainwright 
Seconded: Councillor C. Rintoul 
 

That the meeting be adjourned. 
MOTION CARRIED  

Meeting adjourned at 3:56 p.m. 
 
 

__________________________ 
R. MILNE   
CHAIRPERSON 


